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I. ACTIVITY OF PUBLIC INSTITUTIONS 

GOVERNMENT  

1. Events of special importance 

Scandal related to Day of State Flag 

A Parliament decision adopted in 2010 declared April 27 as the Day of State Flag and a 
governmental working team led by Deputy Premier Mihai Moldovanu worked out an 
action plan on celebration of this national holiday, especially this date. Although the 
working team considered the plan and the executive should approve it, it was finally left 
aside and the prime minister signed an order approving another action plan on 
celebration of the Day of State Flag. The order was issued on April 21 and published on 
April 23, with most of planned actions being retroactive starting with April 18, and no 
funds were foreseen to cover planned manifestations. On April 27 higher-ranking 
dignitaries celebrated the Day of State Flag the way they wanted:   

 Prime Minister Vlad Filat visited the Defense Ministry; 
 Chisinau Mayor-General Dorin Chirtoaca and Liberal Party leader Mihai Ghimpu 

carried a flag in the Great National Assembly Square; 
 Interim President Marian Lupu was not seen at official ceremonies. 

The lack of coordination reduced the importance and significance of the day and fuelled 
speculations that dissensions inside of the Alliance for European Integration have official 
repercussions on national issues.  

2. Nominations 
 Viorel Burlacu was nominated adviser for deputy prime minister; 
 Ion Lupu was appointed director-general of Moldsilva Agency. 

3. Dismissals 
 Gheorghe Vdovii was relieved form the office of Moldsilva director-general; 
 Alexandru Apostol was relieved from the office of director of the Agency for 

Geology and Mineral Resources. 

4. Decisions 
Decision on organizing leisure and health recovery facilities for children and 
teenagers on summer 2011. It says that ministries, other central administrative 
authorities jointly with local public authorities and the National Confederation of 
Moldovan Trade Unions will prepare summer camps and health recovery facilities for 
children and teenagers until May 20, 2011. Central and local public authorities are 
recommended to cover up to 25 percent of tickets for children from families enjoying 
social assistance, orphans, children who have just one parent or are part of families in 
need; families who have at least three children; children under tutorship; children from 
family-type facilities; children who accomplished excellent education results or won 
didactical and non-didactical Olympiads, etc.  
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Decision approving the list of legislative and normative policies to be monitored 
by competent central organs of public administration. Under this decision, 
competent central organs of public administration in charge will monitoring will report the 
law enforcement process to the Ministry of Justice until July 31, 2011, with the approved 
list including 41 laws and normative acts. Key monitored legislative policies include the 
following laws: 

 Concerning natural gas; 
 Concerning electricity; 
 Concerning mediation; 
 Concerning judiciary executors; 
 Concerning public acquisitions; 
 Concerning prevention and combat of corruption, etc. 

 
Decision concerning the payment of membership fees and debts of the Republic 
of Moldova towards international organisations from the state budget for 2011.  
Payments account for 48 million lei overall, of which: 

 2.6 million lei for parliamentary organisations; 
 40.7 million lei for international organisations; 
 4.6 million lei for CIS organisations. 

 
Decision concerning the allocation of funds. With the purpose to implement Article 
12 of the law on the rehabilitation of victims of political repressions, recovery of value of 
goods seized, nationalised or withdrawn from victims of political repressions by paying 
compensations, the Government decided to allocate 16,095,779 lei to local public 
authorities from funds foreseen in the state budget to cover the value of goods of victims 
of political repressions by paying them compensations, accordingly to decisions by 
special commission. 

5. Orders 
Order on publishing open governmental data. The document addresses ministries, 
central administrative authorities and other authorities and public institutions and aims to 
ensure a fair decision-making process and participation of citizens in governing act, as 
well as access of people and business environment to public governmental data. 
Ministries, central administrative authorities and other authorities and public institutions 
will monthly identify in a format established by the E-Government Centre three sets of 
data raising interest of citizens and business and will publish them on www.date.gov.md; 
will update public governmental data when needed be. The E-Government Centre will 
work out a methodology on release of public governmental data and other necessary 
technical standards. 

6. Sittings. Statements 

Regulation of air passenger transportation  

A sitting convoked by prime minister discussed problems between Ministry of 
Transportation and Moldavian Airlines Company, with the latter accusing the ministry of 
advantaging the state-run company Air Moldova and obstructing private companies to 
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open irregular flights. The Ministry of Transportation and Road Management argued that 
authorities in charge with regulating the air passenger transportation restrict irregular 
flights and support regular flights in line with international practice, given the need of 
protecting economic interests of regular flights which provide more security and 
responsibility. Prime minister ordered an in-depth analysis of situation and legal 
solutions to the conflict. At the same time, it was noted the importance of liberalising air 
passenger transportation services and ensure quality in line with international standards.  
 

Sitting of Interior Ministry  

A sitting assessing activity of the Interior Ministry revealed current problems and 
provided solutions, heard a report on evolution of reforms in interior organs, considered 
crime rate, etc. Interior minister said that his ministry focuses on three basic priorities: to 
strengthen capacities of preserving public order and combat crimes; to reform the 
institution; to fulfil obligations related to visa liberalisation with the European Union. 
According to data provided by ministerial officials, the rate of serious and very serious 
crimes is on the decline, and the fight against organised crime is under control. Prime 
minister underlined the need of a better communication between police bodies and 
people, with the view to enhance citizen confidence, and noted that the work of traffic 
police is also a problem so far. Vlad Filat stressed the need of encouraging actions 
aimed to discover economic offences and shadow firms, struggle fiscal evasion and 
smuggling in goods.  
 
Recalling the April 7, 2009 riots, the premier ordered appropriate actions against 
policemen who tortured protestors. The Government will bring projects to equip the 
Interior Ministry staff and build apartments for policemen through public-private 
partnerships. 
 

Board of Observers of Millennium Challenge Fund Moldova 

A sitting chaired by prime minister approved an agreement between the Fund and Apele 
Moldovei Agency concerning responsibilities of institutions while implementing actions in 
irrigation sector, in accordance with the Compact Programme. The agreement sets the 
role and commitments on reformation of irrigation sector, modernisation and renovation 
of 11 central irrigation systems. Immediate actions of the fund aim to renovate 93 
kilometres of the road Sarateni-Soroca. 
 

Meeting with owners of cars with foreign number plates  

A report released at a sitting convoked by prime minister indicates more than 35,000 
vehicles with foreign number plates in Moldova, of which 3,864 are matriculated in 
Bulgaria and 2,465 in Lithuania. Twenty criminal cases relating to smuggling of vehicles 
into Moldova are under way. Prime minister said that his cabinet is willing to allow 
nationals working abroad who come back home by car to cross the border without 
leaving any customs guarantee for cars older than 7 years and the legal norm must be 
respected, as well as citizens who pay taxes to the budget for their vehicles. Owners of 
cars with foreign number plates noted that some vehicles have been purchased from 
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third parties, while others did not know the legal norm in effect. They acknowledged that 
one has used the legal norm to make a pile, and asked solutions to this situation. Prime 
minister ordered a task force to be made of representatives of the Interior Ministry, 
Customs Service and car owners, which will be in charge with considering each case 
and identify schemes of importing vehicles with foreign number plates and their further 
use.  
 

Videoconference with heads of districts and district police heads  

The goal of the sitting convoked by prime minister was to discuss situation in agriculture, 
crime rate, to indicate problems and find solutions. As for the crime rate, police heads 
reported the rate for the 1st trimester of this year, ongoing actions taken to discover and 
prevent crimes. According to police heads, most of offences relate to home breaking and 
traffic accidents caused by drunk drivers. The videoconference also focussed on flood 
risks and actions to prevent them. Vlad Filat told district chiefs and police heads to ask 
help if they need. Finally, the premier invited district heads not to let local elections 
obstruct the functioning of public institutions and make electoral candidates hold a fair 
and legal campaign. 
 

Speculations related to national decentralisation strategy refuted 

Igor Volnitchi, spokesperson for prime minister, has held a briefing to refute allegations 
made by opposition regarding the national decentralisation strategy. Volnitchi assured 
that the public opinion was misinformed that the strategy will reintroduce counties, will 
close up hundreds of mayoralties, hospitals and other social institutions. These 
speculations aim to raise artificial tension in society, as the strategy does not indicate 
any county, does not aim to close up any mayoralty and does not tell a word about such 
actions. The goal of the strategy is to provide more autonomy to territories, to build new 
local development opportunities, to provide more freedom to local authorities and bring 
public services closer to people.  
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PRESIDENCY 

1. Events of special importance 

Celebration of 20th anniversary of independent Republic of Moldova 

Under a decree by president of Moldova, a military parade will take place in Chisinau 
municipality on the Independence Day of the Republic of Moldova on August 27, 2011, 
to bring together armed military units of the National Army, subdivisions of the Interior 
Ministry and Border Guard Service. The decree recommends public authorities, 
enterprises, institutions and organisations including non-governmental to organise 
scientific, cultural and sport events with the purpose to popularise and celebrate the 
Independence Day, to teach citizens to respect state symbols, inform society about 
history, role and importance of state symbols, and build a civic attitude towards these 
symbols, as well as towards statehood of Moldova.  

2. Decrees 
A presidential decree nominates Roman Revenco as director-general of the Border 
Guard Service, commander of the Border Guard Troops, as proposed by Government.  
 
Interim president issued decrees to award state honours: 

 The Labour Glory order was awarded to Lucica Chirca, division head in the 
Polyclinic of the Health Remedy and Recovery Association of the State 
Chancellery; 

 The Order of Republic was awarded to Claudia BALABAN, director-general of the 
National Library for Children Ion Creanga;  

 The Honour Order was awarded to Nicolae Antohi, a 1st-degree disabled person;  
 
Interim president issued a decree to assoil Leonid Balan. According to an inquest 
conducted by periodical Adevarul, Leonid Balan leads the Rezina-based organization 
representing the Democratic Party of Moldova and was deprived of the right to run high-
ranking offices in public administration for a five-year term, as he allegedly breached the 
law by selling public goods in quality of mayor of a locality. The newspaper reported that 
Balan funded the electoral campaign of PDM in 2010, spending about 90,000 lei for this 
purpose, and was recently nominated head of the Rezina District Electoral Council, 
being appointed to the council by PDM.  
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II. ECONOMIC POLICIES 

1. Mortgage market 

It is likely on the rise... 

The building (homing) market has mainly entered an uncertain area in the latest period. 
Despite a relative rise achieved by this sector since the beginning of this year, as for real 
estate agencies, this evolution is rather due to the fact that many dwelling buildings 
which were being constructed since 3-4 years, a period when the building industry 
accomplished a boom but further faced a grave crisis in 2009 and 2010, are now being 
finished. Too little people run now the risk of investing in home building. According to 
statistics, there are about 90 building companies in Chisinau municipality, but only 9-10 
of them are functional in reality.  
 

What prices on market? 

If speaking about apartments in particular and notably in Chisinau municipality, prices 
did not change much compared with those before crisis (just new buildings). Some price 
falls of 7-10 percent were observed, but depending on areas of the city. So, the average 
price per square metre is 650-700 euros. Prices of apartments on secondary market are 
comparable with those before crisis. A square metre in province - towns and districts - 
costs 250-400 euros. Real estate statistics indicate a rise of sale-purchase deals, but 
their number is far from the rate recorded before the crisis for several reasons. First, 
almost all of those willing an apartment choose the finished buildings, so that to sign a 
sale-purchase contract, not an investment agreement, as many people do not trust 
anymore in developers who start a new building but do not provide any security that they 
will finish it.  
 

Homes for everybody, including young families... 

In the current market conjuncture a young family has difficulties or cannot afford prices 
of a home (apartment). Some simple estimates would confirm this fact one more time. 
For example, a young couple (with a child) who would earn a net monthly revenue of 
about 8,000-9,000 lei (equivalent to 500 euros) and would save about 4,800 lei or 300 
euros a month in the best of cases, would need at least 15 years to gather an amount 
needed to buy an apartment in Chisinau. But one condition should be fulfilled: the 
revenue should be constant and prices of apartments and household expenses and 
other costs should not grow. This would be in fact the best scenario.  
 

Mortgage crediting... 

Bankers often say that the banking holds more liquidities than needed and there are little 
niches to allocate currency, while banks refuse credits to many citizens who need 
funding to buy apartments. However, there are banks which provide credits, as many of 
them propose pretty attractive mortgage products, but just for a certain group of persons 
who have already a multi-annual credit history and give then interesting rates of 9-12 
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percent. In addition, the low trust of population in the banking, inefficient regulatory 
framework, unclear estimation of market value of apartments, altogether seriously 
barred the access of population to mortgage credits and fuelled reticence of commercial 
banks with providing long-term loans. It would be time to convoke builders, bankers and 
other experts with the purpose to work out actions capable to reanimate the primary 
mortgage market, inclusively by granting cheap credits for at least 15-20 years.  
 

2. Banking sector 

Quality of credit portfolio in banking sector is improving...  

According to the NBM data for the 1  quarter of 2011, disadvantageous credits in 
banking sector count for 10.7 percent of overall credits, by 6.66 percent less than in the 
same period of last year. Of course, evolutions in this sector are not spectacular but a 
positive trend is observed. For information, the volume of non-performing loans has 
doubled in 2009, up to 16.4 percent on system and kept growing up to 17.4 percent in 
the first half of 2010. Further, they dropped in the second semester of 2010, down to 
13.3 percent at the end of the year. Bankers describe the stabilisation of the non-
performing loan portfolio as the No.1 accomplishment of the banking sector in 2010. As 
well, NBM governor has earlier noted that some years would be needed to reach the 
level of non-performing loans recorded before the economic crisis. According to 
representatives of the Association of Moldovan Banks, disadvantageous credits count 
for maximum 5.5 percent of overall loans in European countries. They note that 
consumer and mortgage loans are an important source of disadvantageous credits. As 
of March 31, 2011, consumer credits accounted for more than 8 percent of overall loans 
and real estate, construction and development credits count for 11.3 percent.  

st

 

3. Agriculture  

Agriculture develops thanks to livestock... 

According to the data of the National Bureau of Statistics (NBS), the overall agricultural 
production made by all farms increased by 8.3 percent in the 1st quarter of 2011 
compared with the similar period of 2010. The rise of agricultural production was due to 
the growth of livestock by 8.4 percent up to about 99.7 percent of overall agricultural 
production. The livestock sector enjoyed positive growth trends of almost all animal 
products. In particular, (raising of) bovines and poultry increased by more than 15 
percent in January-March 2011 especially due to the rise of cattle production (raising) by 
about 14 percent, swine by 25 percent and poultry by more than 5 percent. The rise of 
cattle and poultry (raising) production was related to the increase of animal and poultry 
industry and their productivity. On the other hand, milk and egg production of all farms 
decreased by 2 and 5.4 percent, as the average number of cows declined by 3.4 percent 
and of layers by 17 percent.  
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III. TRANSNISTRIA 

Russian ruling party invests in Transnistria’s future  

Representatives of the State Duma, particularly of the Russian ruling party “Edinaya 
Rossia” (United Russia) organised a roundtable on April 19, 2011 themed "Strategy 
2020 – experience for Transnistria” aimed “to adapt the Russian experience to the 
strategic planning on drafting the “Development strategy of Transnistria until 2025”. The 
strategy designates ways to settle economic problems of Transnistria by strengthening 
relations with Russia; implement the constitutional reform as an important step forward 
modernizing Transnistria; build a potential framework and intensify cultural integration.” 
The roundtable brought together the chairman of the State Duma committee on 
international affairs, Constantin Kosachev, the deputy head of the Duma Apparatus, Yuri 
Shuvalov, the chairman of the committee on CIS affairs and relations with fellow 
citizens, Alexei Ostrovsky, the chairman of the committee on economic policy and 
entrepreneurship, Yevgeni Fedorov, the deputy chairman of the committee on public 
associations and religious organisations, Sergei Markov, the director of the international 
institute for political expertise, Yevgeni Minchenko, etc. Taking part in the roundtable on 
behalf of Transnistria were representatives of the majority party „Obnovlenie” (Renewal) 
in the Supreme Soviet, party leader and Transnistrian speaker Anatoly Kaminsky, as 
well as Transnistrian foreign minister Vladimir Yastrebchyak. According to the news 
agency INFOTAG, Russia’s official authorities verbally call for a united and integral 
Moldova and a special status for Transnistria as part of Moldova, while the reality is 
completely another, as Russian experts help authorities of the self-proclaimed 
Transnistrian republic work out the “Development strategy of Transnistria until 2025”, 
which does not indicate any union with Moldova.  
 

Moscow will not quit Transnistria, will decide Smirnov’s fate  

While on a visit to Moscow, Transnistrian leader Igor Smirnov has met the head of the 
Russian Presidential Administration, Sergei Narishkin, and the secretary of the Russian 
Security Council, Nikolai Patrushev. The sides discussed issues related to the future 
presidential elections in Transnistria set for December 2011. Smirnov, who turns 70 
years old in October, informed that he intends to participate in elections in order to run 
for the fifth mandate of president. He noted that he will accept a restricted access to the 
office of Transnistrian president in future, when he will no longer be capable to compete. 
According to Smirnov, by limiting the number of presidential mandates, “people are 
actually deprived of the right to elect who it wants.” Smirnov’s visit to Moscow is 
remarkable for the fact that he had to declare readiness to restart the Transnistrian 
settlement negotiations with Moldova, stressing that “bad negotiations are better than a 
good war.” However, Smirnov underlined that he cannot begin a real negotiation process 
as long as Moldova does not elect a president. Russian press reports commented 
Smirnov’s statements, introducing them as a reaction to allusions of the Kremlin 
administration that it would like somebody else to replace president Smirnov because 
the latter is intransigent regarding the resumption of the „5+2” negotiations. Igor Smirnov 
and Supreme Soviet speaker Anatoly Kaminsky, leader of the ruling party “Obnovlenie” 
stated after visiting Moscow that the Kremlin administration assured them of intentions 
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not to give up Transnistria, while a consensus on constitutional amendments was 
reached in Tiraspol. The ruling party „Obnovlenie” will hold a congress on May 14 and 
could choose a rival to compete with Smirnov at the December-scheduled elections.  
 

Visa-free facilities for Russia discussed in Transnistrian settlement framework  

Within the framework of the Russia-EU political dialogue, Russian Deputy Minister of 
Foreign Affairs Alexander Grushko met the deputy executive secretary-general of the 
European External Action Service in Brussels on April 19, 2011. The meeting focussed 
on a number of issues of mutual interest, including prospects to introduce visa-free 
facilities for Russians. It is worth to note that the issue was discussed in a larger 
framework including the Transnistrian settlement problem. The next day, on April 20, 
another Russian deputy minister of foreign relations, Georgy Karasin, discussed the 
same issues within the same framework with the German Federal Foreign Ministry’s 
special envoy for Central Europe, Southern Caucasus and Central Asia, Patricia Flor.        
 

Economic situation in Transnistria in light of electoral race  

Transnistria keeps facing a precarious economic condition. According to statistics, in 
January-March 2011 Transnistrian businesses exported commodities worth 92 percent 
of the value of goods exported in the same period of last year.  
 
The reason is that the Ribnita-based Metallurgical Plant (UMR) is stagnating since July 
2010 and could not resume the service. This happens despite the fact that UMR paid off 
budgetary credits worth 30 million dollars got as part of the anti-crisis programme in 
2009. The main barrier on way of restart of UMR service is related to interdictions of the 
Transnistrian Customs Service headed by the son of Igor Smirnov, Vladimir, who 
accuses UMR of having provided distorted data on value of used iron imported from 
Russia and Kazakhstan to restart activity. Local observers indicate a race between clans 
of Smirnov and ruling party „Obnovlenie”, which will run for the December-scheduled 
electoral race.  
 

Moldovan opposition undermines positions of own country for political dividends  

The Ministry of Foreign Affairs and European Integration (MAEIE) had to turn down 
accusations brought by the leader of the Party of Communists of the Republic of 
Moldova (PCRM), Vladimir Voronin, that "MAEIE would secretly prepare a National 
Security Strategy on the armed settlement of the Transnistrian conflict.” For the sake of 
dividends in the internal political battle the PCRM undermines the positions of Moldovan 
Government, drawing water to the Transnistrian regime’s mill. The deal is about a news 
conference held by PCRM leader Vladimir Voronin to introduce a draft law concerning 
the permanent neutrality status of Moldova, stating as follows: "The Alliance for 
European Integration (AIE) has turned into an alliance for Euro-Atlantic integration. The 
Defense Ministry signs secret agreements with Romania, political programmes of the 
alliance member parties seek the accession to NATO. The Foreign Ministry has worked 
out a national security strategy which leaves no doubt that the acting regime started 
settling the Transnistrian conflict through military methods.” In this framework, MAEIE 
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had to provide explanations, insisting that the National Security Strategy was released in 
May 2010. The Government has further approved the draft and delivered it to the 
Parliament. The strategy was discussed within the competent commission which 
includes PCRM deputies as well. Therefore, MAEIE warns that “Such statements may 
hit our national interests and give fuel for speculations to those unwilling a peaceful 
reintegration of the Republic of Moldova.”  

"Governance and Democracy in Moldova" 
e-journal, year IX, issue 167, April 16 -30, 2011 



IV. EXTERNAL RELATIONS 

1. European integration 

EU-Moldova negotiations on the protection of geographical indications are over 

On April 18 the European Union and the Republic of Moldova concluded negotiations on 
an agreement to protect the Geographical Indications (GIs) introduced in 2008 that 
obliges Moldova to protect more than 3 200 European GIs for food products, wines and 
spirits enjoying protection in the EU. The objective of this agreement is to better protect 
consumers in terms of not being misled on the rule of the true origin and quality of the 
product, as well as to promote and foster trade relations in agricultural products and 
foodstuffs originating in the territories of both Moldova and the European Union.  
 
Under the agreement, Moldovan businesses in general and winemakers in particular will 
have to rename their products known as domestic in France, Portugal, Italy and Spain 
(Cahors, Champagne, Porto, Cognac, etc.), in order to be accepted for export to EU. 
Moldovan producers will enjoy a 5-year transition period and meanwhile Moldova will 
have to adjust the legislation to the agreement on the reciprocal protection of the 
geographical indications with the European Union.  
 
Moldova is the second among the EU Neighbourhood Countries after Georgia to sign 
such an agreement with the EU. The Agreement will now be passed to Council and the 
European Parliament and to the legislative authorities of Moldova in order to be 
approved.  
 

Sitting of governmental commission for European integration 

The governmental commission for European integration convened in an ordinary sitting 
on April 28. The sitting focused on three topics: the first progress report concerning the 
EU-Moldova Action Plan on Visa Liberalization, which is to be submitted to the 
European Commission on May 5, 2011; the start of the negotiations on creation Deep 
and Comprehensive Free Trade Area; the celebration of the Day of Europe in Moldova. 

 

Deputy Prime Minister Iurie Leanca, minister of foreign affairs and European integration, 
indicated a delay in implementing the national programme on the Action Plan on visa 
liberalisation, with just one out of 41 legislative acts planned to be enforced by May 2011 
being adopted before the sitting. Prime Minister Vald Filat was unsatisfied with the work 
of authorities who delay the fulfilment of visa liberalisation commitments and ordered the 
advising of all legislative drafts and their emergent inclusion into agenda of his cabinet, 
so that the next sitting to be able to approve and deliver them to the Parliament. 

 

Deputy Minister of Economy Octavian Calmic informed that in March Moldova tabled to 
the European Commission the first progress report concerning the implementation of the 
EU recommendations aimed to begin negotiations on creation of the Deep and 
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Comprehensive Free Trade Area. The second progress report is to be tabled in June 
2011.  

 

The commission approved the action plan on celebration of the Day of Europe to start 
on May 7.  

Note by ADEPT: The emergent approval of a large number of legislative drafts without 
consulting citizens and interested parties could hit their quality and is almost illegal under the law 
on decision-making transparency, which says that “urgent draft decisions can be worked out and 
adopted without respecting the levels of this law in case of emergencies established by law.”  

2. Bilateral cooperation 

Republic of Moldova - Romania 

Acting President and Speaker Marian Lupu was on a formal visit to Bucharest during 
April 28-29, this being the first trip abroad after Moscow and Brussels in his quality of 
interim president and speaker. While on visit to Bucharest, Mr. Lupu had bilateral 
meetings with Romanian President Traian Basescu, Senate Head Mircea Geoana, and 
Speaker of the Chamber of Deputies Roberta Anastase, Premier Emil Boc, and leaders 
of parliamentary factions. The agenda of the official visit also included meetings with 
Romanian businesspersons, potential investors via the Chamber of Commerce and 
Industry of Romania.  
 
While meeting Traian Basecu, Marian Lupu thanked him for the 100-million-dollar 
assistance provided by Romania. Mr. Basescu stated that using at maximum this 
irredeemable financial support for feasible bilateral projects is important. As well, the 
Romanian president underlined the need of overcoming the political crisis in Moldova 
and electing a president, otherwise the acting government runs the risk to lose the 
interest and credit from the European Union. 
 
Talks with Romanian Premier Emil Boc focused on fostering bilateral economic relations 
between the two countries. Mr. Lupu said that Moldova-Romania relations will also focus 
on developing economic exchanges, promoting common, trans-border and infrastructure 
projects, and attracting investments in Moldova. Premier Boc stated that organizing a 
common sitting of governments of the two countries next autumn probably would be an 
important step forward strengthening bilateral relations. 
 
The Romanian consular office opened in Ungheni on April 26. Although the consulate 
was not formally inaugurated, it already issues small border traffic permits.  
 

Republic of Moldova - Russia 

The Russian Government has approved a draft agreement concerning the supply of 
fruits and vegetables from Moldova. The agreement issued for an indefinite term 
foresees the supply of fruits and vegetables and issuance of documents, including for 
the transit. The agreement covers fruits and vegetables carried by businesses and 
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individuals for personal purposes. Thus, individuals will not need quality certificates any 
longer to transport small quantities of fruits and vegetables for personal consumption.   

Republic of Moldova – Latvia 

Latvian Foreign Minister Girts Valdis Kristovskis was on a formal visit to Chisinau on 
April 27-28 to have bilateral meetings with his counterpart Iurie Leanca, interim 
President and Speaker Marian Lupu, Prime Minister Vlad Filat, and the deputy prime 
minister for reintegration, Eugen Carpov. Bilateral meetings focused on dynamic of the 
Moldova-EU visa liberalization dialogue, perspective to begin negotiations on creation of 
the Deep and Comprehensive Free Trade Area, perspective to join the European 
Common Aviation Area, industrial and technical-scientific collaboration, cooperation in 
areas of the rule of law and local public administration. The Latvian foreign minister 
expressed Latvia’s support for the European integration of Moldova, noting that his 
country is ready to share experience in the area. In this respect, foreign ministers of both 
countries signed a memorandum of understanding regarding cooperation in the 
European integration area.  
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V. COMMENTS 

What's at stakes in local elections 
Igor Boţan 
 

Local elections with multiple impacts   

Several things are at stake in the general local elections of 5 June. The outcome of 
these elections will secure whether: 
 the Alliance for European Integration (AEI) will survive as the ruling coalition; 
 the local public administration reform will be promoted, and the AEI' governing 

program concerning the decentralization of power will be accomplished; 
 the main political forces will find a solution to elect the head of state and to 

overcome the institutional crisis or would trigger early parliamentary elections; 
 the myth of "Moldova - a success story" will finally collapse. 

  
Local elections provide the political parties with the best opportunity to:  
 strengthen their territorial branches; 
 learn the rating through the political vote on district level; 
 strengthen its influence in the capital's municipal council and city hall - Chisinau, 

where the economic potential of the country is mainly concentrated. 
  

Consolidation of parties' territorial branches 

In the past four years, during periods between the previous local elections and the 
ongoing ones, Moldovan political stage has undergone through major changes. Political 
instability and institutional crisis, caused by the inability to elect the head of state, have 
led to political assaults not only on national level, but also in the regions. Therefore, 
strengthening regional branches and their ramifications is of great importance for 
parliamentary and extra-parliamentary political parties. The test of local elections has a 
special meaning in the process of institutionalization of newly formed parties, as well as 
the reformed ones. In the last four years the parties' territorial branches have witnessed 
shocks due to numerous: splits, mergers, conversions through proselytism, corruption, 
sinecure offering or promising them etc. 
  
During local elections the parties strengthen their ramifications by anchoring them in 
local public administration. It is this anchor that feeds the parties' branches, especially 
that after the last local nationwide elections in June 2007 the local branches of major 
political parties have witnessed significant evolutions and involutions. Among the 
parliamentary parties only the Liberal Democratic Party of Moldova (PLDM) does not 
have yet local branches naturally anchored through elections in the local public 
administration. All anchorages of PLDM in local public administration was achieved 
using specific methods mentioned above, because the party has been established in 
about half a year after the previous local elections. For these reasons, but also for those 
designated as major stakes of local elections, PLDM is interested to mobilize all its 
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resources and potential to establish the most powerful and ramified network of regional 
branches. In fact, the PLDM project can not be considered fulfilled unless the said 
territorial anchoring of local branches is successfully implemented. Although the PLDM 
party machinery, put into action by its leader, Prime Minister Vlad Filat, works very 
efficiently, the speeds of this machine made several very important parts to move out of 
it, such as first deputy chairman of the party Alexandru Tanase. Therefore, the results 
locales will answer the question about the effectiveness of PLDM machine depending on 
the presence or absence of major components on this mechanism. 
  
PLDM' coalition partners - the Democratic Party of Moldova (PLDM) and the Liberal 
Party (PL), will follow broadly similar tasks. The difference is the extent of aspiration, 
since in the last year the PDM' rating stagnated, and that of PL even regressed, while 
that of PLDM has doubled. After the 2007 local elections, where PDM gathered at 
district level ~ 10% of votes, the party has undergone through the shock of split, then it 
merged with the Liberal Social Party (PSL), witnessing several flows and ebbs of 
accession and dissociation of territorial branches .The failure of PDM in parliamentary 
elections of 5 April 2009 (~ 3% of votes) was repaired in July 2009 when Marian Lupu 
came at the helm of PDM. In addition, PDM has undergone a reconfiguration after the 
arrival in 2010, at the party's top, together with his team of trusted people, the 
businessman Vlad Plahotniuc. Therefore, reconfiguration of PDM is just going to be 
manifested also on the level of territorial branches, which makes the PDM stake in local 
elections very high. As for PL, which gathered in 2007 at district level less than 3% of 
votes, it is known that its leaders perceive political influence through the leverages with 
support points in administrative positions; therefore, the main task is the same - 
anchoring PL local organizations in administration. 
  
Also for the parliamentary opposition that is the Party of Communists of the Republic of 
Moldova (PCRM), which has the most powerful and ramified network of regional 
branches, it is key to strengthen this network and test its resistance against proselytism, 
corruption, etc., and of similar importance is to cling PCRM local organizations to local 
administration. Otherwise PCRM may dramatically lose its influence. Obviously, all 
things mentioned above are basically valid also for extra-parliamentary parties, which 
have the best opportunity to create little islands anchoring the frail local organizations in 
local government, so that later to aspire for an extension these parties' influence, trying 
to compete with the parliamentary parties.  
  

Political vote for district/municipal councils  

The use of proportional system with closed party lists for electing district councils makes 
the elections at district level to be, practically, purely political ones. That is, it may be 
assumed that voting results at district level would be somewhat equivalent to the results 
of parliamentary elections, if the latter would be held at the same time with local 
elections. Thus, if the election results on 5 June 2011, at district level, will significantly 
differ from the results of parliamentary elections of 28 November 2010, then the 
likelihood of early parliamentary election will increase substantially.  
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So far, the opinion polls show that surprises could be served by PLDM, which maintains 
its upward trend. However, after the last sociological measurement some events took 
place that announce a possible entry of PLDM into an image crisis, which could favour 
the strengthening of PL positions on the right wing of political spectrum and of PCRM on 
the left. Since the quarrels in AEI contribute to withering of the enthusiasm about its 
ability to transform the "success story" into a reality more or less acceptable for the 
country's development, it is not excluded that undecided voters might support the 
opposition by a massive protest vote. However, it seems that what's at stake for PLDM 
in elections at district level is to win detached from all other AIE parties and PCRM. An 
indirect indicator in this regard is that PLDM has opposed the attempt to solve the 
problem of presidential elections by amending the Article 78 of the Constitution through 
a referendum held on Election Day. Thus, solving the problems of presidential election is 
left after the local elections, probably in the hope to show that PLDM has no equal rivals 
in the contrary any more.      
  
In any case, after the local elections of June 5, 2011 only two parties - PLDM and PCRM 
might be interested in provoking early parliamentary elections. A possible victory of 
PLDM, with a significantly better result than that on 28 November 2010, which would 
threaten the PCRM positions, would make the first very interested, and the second a 
little more reluctant to the idea of early parliamentary elections. The thing is that nobody 
can guarantee to PCRM a comfortable result in early parliamentary elections so as to 
further resort to deadlocks and, if necessary, to impose its influence. Under such 
circumstances, PCRM would rather abandon the hostile attitude towards the Democratic 
Party in order to stand with joint efforts against PLDM' dangerous ascent. Indeed, the 
probability that PLDM would prefer a post-election alliance like AEI-3, where it would 
dictate the conditions, is something higher than the probability of a possible coalition 
with PCRM. Why advantage would PLDM have from a possible post-election coalition 
with PCRM, if this is possible even without resorting to early parliamentary elections, 
resolving all existing constitutional problems. Moreover, any coalition with PCRM entail a 
change in one of the main slogan of the Liberal Democratic Party into the contrary one 
such as "Moldova without Voronin, Moldova without communists" ... is impossible". If 
this would happen, PLDM would no longer be able to claim any moral virtue. 
Additionally, PL took care to strengthen the water dividing line by convening 
parliamentary hearings on the events of April 7, 2009.In this respect, reiterated position 
of PCRM, that on April 7, 2009 what happened have been a coup, substantially reduces 
the likelihood of an alliance between one of the protagonists of the coup - Vlad Filat and 
its victim - Vladimir Voronin, while in Moldova everything is possible. However, it may be 
assumed that PLDM would have an interest to provoke early parliamentary elections 
only in the event of winning them in detached way, with the possibility of forming a 
mono-coloured Government or one that would dominate with no right to appeal. The 
results of elections on June 5, 2011, at the district level, are meant to indicate the 
likelihood of such a scenario.   
  
On the other hand, in case if on 5 June PCRM would get a very good result at district 
level, and then would try to provoke early parliamentary elections with a perspective of 
winning them, then AIE, logically, will have to oppose such intentions, finding a solution 
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to the presidential election. Thus, most probably even after the local elections of 5 June 
the fate of AEI-2, as well as the problem of solving the institutional crisis, will remain 
uncertain. The first signs of further intentions of the main political parties will become 
visible only in June-July in the process of constituting the majority coalitions in those 34 
district and municipal councils.  
  

Elections in Chisinau municipality 

It's something very specific that is at stake in the elections in Chisinau municipality. 
Economic groups, either merged with parties or behind them, financing them, will make 
their best to secure their control over the city council and city hall, where ~ 60% of 
Moldovan economy is concentrated and where the future economic-financial and 
commercial projects announce fabulous benefits.   
  
The political stake is alike. For PL the party's deputy chair, Dorin Chirtoaca, re-election 
as mayor is the supreme task. Otherwise, PL will turn into a pathetic substitute of the 
Christian Democratic People's Party (PPCD) before the so-called betrayal of 4 April 
2005, which actually PL replaced on political stage. 
  
At the same time, for PCRM winning the elections for mayor of Chisinau will have 
multiple meanings. The victory of PCRM candidate in Chisinau will substantially 
strengthen the political influence of the party, especially the economic groups somewhat 
related to the party. Also, in the event of victory, the PCRM candidate, Igor Dodon, will 
become the most influential personality, with the highest public dignity, of all party 
comrades. The impact may be extremely beneficial for reformation and modernization of 
the party, getting rid of anachronisms and its transformation into a socialist or social-
democratic party. 
  
For PLDM stake is also huge. Although the official candidate of PLDM is the Secretary 
General of the Government, Victor Bodiu, what is actually involved in the game that's the 
image of the party leader, Prime Minister Vlad Filat. By resorting to the stratagem of 
Filat-Bodiu tandem, PLDM turns Victor Bodiu's victory into that of Vlad Filat, as well as 
the failure. The open animosity between PLDM and PL, as well as between Dorin 
Chirtoaca and Vlad Filat favour the PCRM candidate, Igor Dodon, who, according to 
opinion polls, has the best chance to pass in the second round with one of PL and 
PLDM candidates. Non-accession of one of the two candidates to the second round may 
cause absenteeism of their supporters. Additionally, recently the ability to mobilize the 
PCRM voters in Chisinau, especially the protest electorate, was over the capacity of 
other political parties.  
  
Conclusions and expectations  

 The results of local elections of June 5, 2011 may have a decisive impact on 
political developments in the Republic of Moldova. The degree of so-called social 
optimism of the citizens, related to perceptions of socio-economic and political 
situation in the country and the campaign quality of electoral competitors, will 
determine the outcome of elections;     
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 Resonance of scandals within AIE indicates that it succeeded to transform politics 
into business or into source of income from so-called administrative rent .In this 
respect, in the current election campaign anchoring territorial branches of parties in 
local administration is a super-task. In the same vein, one may already foresee that 
it is not the offers of candidates and party platforms behind them that will determine 
the quality of campaigns, but political technologies, particularly those for 
denigration of counter-candidates, will have a high cost; 

 The behaviour of AIE in the last half a year cannot inspire enthusiasm and 
confidence in the so-called success story, that's why it is difficult to believe that 
conscious citizens could vote AIE again. The only source of growth of the AIE' 
rating may be the Moldovan village, which by virtue of its pure naiveté and 
parochial political culture would vote massively for rising elite. Consequently, we 
can expect increased absenteeism of those who voted believing in the change 
announced by AIE components, which might favour somehow the PCRM. The 
alternative to absentee protest for those who were disappointed by AIE, but who do 
not want PCRM to return, would be to vote for extra-parliamentary parties or the 
so-called third force (not necessarily an electoral bloc with such name); 

 It is unlikely that the results of local elections on June 5, 2011 would cause rapid 
disintegration of AIE, which will have to be endured some while by the population of 
Moldova. For now, AIE has no alternative, and its disruption will destabilize even 
more the political situation in the country. Therefore, perhaps the best result of local 
election for destinies of Moldova would be the reproduction, in general lines, at the 
district level, of November 2011 electoral results. Such an outcome would calm the 
spirits and would discourage the efforts to provoke early parliamentary elections; 

 As AIE has shown it can exist only under the pressures from PCRM, may be it 
would be timely to have a good result in local elections for PCRM, which, if later it 
would have the courage to reform itself, would do indeed a very good thing for the 
Republic Moldova. From this point of view, the logic of things would suggest that 
the best solution for overcoming the institutional crisis in the Republic of Moldova is 
not to provoke early parliamentary elections, but AIE and PCRM to identify a 
compromise candidate for the head of state, desirably, from among magistrates. 
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